SOMERSET  LOCAL  PHARMACEUTICAL  COMMITTEE
Minutes of the Meeting of the Somerset Local Pharmaceutical Committee held at Ash House Hotel, Ash, Nr Martock on Wednesday 10th May 2017.

Present:  
    A Downing (Chairman); Ms H Elliott; A Harker; N Kyle; G Morris; R Smyth;
    Ms E Waller; G Winter
   
In Attendance:    Mrs Y Lamb (Engagement Officer), M Lennox (Chief Officer), Mrs M Pennington  
                               (Administration Officer), and N Woollcombe-Adams (Secretary)
1. Apologies for Absence – Mrs F Norman, P Whitaker and R Yadav.
2. Declarations of Interest – None.
3. CCA Report – AH agreed to do this.
4. Minutes of the Last Meeting – Agreed as a correct record of the proceedings.
5. Matters Arising from the Minutes of the Last Meeting – 

a) Item 9 – NUMSAS – 7 Independents had signed up which gave a reasonable rural coverage. Lloyds were considering signing up 3 branches. NHSE understood and were supportive of the LPC position.
b) Item 11 – LPN Strategy – Working with Northern Ireland universities to arrange a 2 week placement for 24 students, as well as looking for fully qualified pharmacists via a website and Facebook account. The purpose being to try and create an employment pipeline to fill the 100 or so pharmacist shortage in the South West.
c) Item 12 – Flu Review – Likely to be some minor changes, in particular concerning the morbidly obese. Little had been heard formerly and YL would be following up. There are likely to be 2 locality pilots in Somerset to increase take up with appropriate bonus payments for Community Pharmacy. These were awaiting sign off from NHSE.
d) Item 13 – Minor Ailments – STP had put pressure on the CCG, the result of which ML had negotiated with Michael Bainbridge a £10 fee with a £30,000 envelope via a PGD. For administrative purposes a Provider company was required, and on this one occasion the Committee agreed that we would be paying the Avon Provider company a fee of £4,100 for the first year, which would reduce in following years. 
e) Item 14 – A reduction of the levy was likely given the difficult conditions nationwide plus the reduction in Category M. A change to fixed levy would be totally unviable in the current climate. NHSE had agreed an extra £5,000 for Contract Development Support, with the possibility of a further £3,500 for STP work.
AHSN, CEPN, HEE and others have resources available for training. As a Phase 1 ML would be liaising with Ann Cole with a view to paying £3,600 (budgeted backfill) to leverage possibly £20,000 plus of additional funding for e.g. medicines optimisation and services to care homes. Public Health Work would also be of importance for harm reduction (including alcohol) together with training for counter staff. 

The question of a Public Health HLP round table event with key individuals (STP, SCC) attending with local stake holders would be Phase 2, one of the aims which would be to acquire available fees from face to face consultations.

The Committee agreed unanimously the funding of the £3,600 for Phase 1. 

f) Item 15 – CCG Issues – PAMM has little to do with the LPC, and ML has initiated a tactical withdrawal in the absence of a backfill fee. Shaun Green is reluctant to arrange meeting with the LPC outside of PAMM. CCG were not connected to the wider strategy which would need to be pursued via the STP, thus providing the majority of “Pharmacy Power” via Community Pharmacy which could provide inter alia selfcare advice, care plans and concordance. This network would provide an ideal frame work for Medicines Optimisation in Somerset, as opposed to the smaller number of pharmacists in the CCG and the GP surgeries.
g) Item 19 – GM and NWA reported on the PNA advisory group meeting, in particular the danger of federated dispensing GPs seeking to dispense for all their patients, irrespective of status, during extended hours.
6. Minutes of the Executive Meeting 24th April 2017 – 

These were agreed as a correct record of proceedings with matters arising being covered elsewhere in these minutes.

7. Correspondence – None.
8. Engagement Events – 

2 events have been arranged for 6th and 7th June respectively at the Nags Head, Thornfalcon and Westlands Social Club, Yeovil. These will include addresses from Alison Nation and YL covering the digital road map, EPS and ERD. CPPE and Summary Care Records would be covered by Ann Cole. HLP and a quick review of quality payments would be covered by ML, who would also cover national and local updates such as MAS, Flu Training and progress with Public Health. This program was agreed unanimously by the Committee.
9. Replacement Treasurer – 
Possibilities included outsourcing to Devon LPC or MP covering the role for say an extra 3 hours per week, with the Executive supervising the budget. With MP’s consent the Committee agreed the latter course of action with the proviso that each payment made would require double authorisation or signature. The appointment of MP was proposed by HE, and seconded by EW. GM further proposed the putting in place the best practice of 2 signatures/authorisations for each and every payment. This was seconded by NK. Members of the Executive would be authorised signatories, but nobody would be permitted to authorise their own invoices/expenses. Both proposals were agreed unanimously.
10. Budget 2017-18 – 
a) FN’s document distributed earlier was agreed subject to appropriate adjustment to reflect the Committee consisting of 11 as opposed to 12 Members, and a figure being included for pension contributions. The £10,019 money sent to PSNC for the purposes of the Judicial Review would need to be incorporated into the expenses column. GM would liaise with MP to finalise the format.
b) Expenses Policy – The Committee confirmed agreement to the existing expenses policy with the next review to take place in April 2019.
11. Officers’ Salaries – 
After discussion it was proposed by GW and seconded by NK that the Chief Officer, the Engagement Officer and the Administration Officer should each receive a pay rise of 2% with effect from 1st May2017. This was agreed unanimously by the Committee. The Chairman advised each of the Officers of the Committee’s decision immediately following this meeting.
12. Health and Well Being Board – 
No meeting had taken place in April due to the Somerset County Council elections.

13. Training Update – 
Included in item 8 above subject to the addition of an agreement that any non-Somerset attendees would be permitted to take up vacant places at cost. It was noted that if necessary the budget permits one more event within the current envelope.

14. Skills Audit – 
MP would circulate a Skills Matrix to be returned to her by 1st June.

15. NAPC and Primary Care Home Roll Out – 
It was not yet known whether Somerset would go for a Symphony or Primary Care led program. When PCH sites arise in Somerset opportunities will occur for Community Pharmacy to become involved. These will create opportunities to work with GPs. The LPC will liaise with the lead GP to decide what services should be promoted. Each Home is envisaged to have around 50,000 patients and will be a Primary Care not Hospital led model.

16. Chief Officer’s Update – 
a) Supervised Consumption – SCC want to change claims to monthly as opposed to quarterly to ease their budgetary administration. This will take effect from 1st July.
b) Needle Exchange – Amanda Payne (SCC) requires a one-off stock check prior to fresh items being ordered. SCC will order the stock from Frontier who will take 3 days to supply pharmacies. At present a fee of £1.50 per transaction (not per intervention) is proposed, which would be entirely unrealistic given the amount of data likely to be required from each client. YL will continue negotiations.
17. PSNC/LPC Conference – 
It was agreed that AD and ML would attend.

18. Applications Sub Committee – 
It was noted that due to time constraints to respond, the Executive had authorised NWA to state that the LPC supports both applications in Woolavington for Unforeseen Benefits on the grounds that a pharmacy in Woolavington would provide access to a full range of Pharmaceutical Services for the local population.

19. Dates and Places of Next Meetings – 

a) Full Committee – Wednesday 19th July 2017 at Ash House Hotel, Near Martock. Please note starting time of 9.00am (apologies from AH).
b) Executive – Tuesday 27th June 2017 at the Nags Head, Thornfalcon starting at 7.00pm. AH to attend.
20. Any Other Business – 

a) System Leadership Training – EW to attend.

b) Committee Vacancy for Independent LPC Member – It was noted that two expressions of interest had been received. Agreed that NWA should circulate the short application form drafted by AD to each candidate asking that they be returned to him by the beginning of June. The Committee would take a decision as to which applicant to co-opt at the 19th July meeting.

c) Patient Safety – Agreed that EW would discuss a possible way forward for the LPC to assist with Lynda Coles.

d) PNA – Noted that GM and NWA would receive a draft of this document in July, and that comment on the entries should be an item for the September agenda.
